Direct Dial/Ext: 01622 694486
Fax:
e-mail: paul.wickenden@kent.gov.uk
Ask for:  Paul Wickenden
Your Ref:
Our Ref:
Date: 17 September 2010

Dear Member
HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - MONDAY, 20 SEPTEMBER 2010

| am now able to enclose, for consideration at next Monday, 20 September 2010 meeting of the
Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the following report that was unavailable when the
agenda was printed.

Agenda No Item
4 Women's and Children's Services at Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust
(Pages 1 - 32)

Yours sincerely

Peter Sass
Head of Democratic Services & Local Leadership
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Agenda ltem 4

By: Godfrey Horne MBE - Chairman
To: Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee — 20 September 2010
Subject: Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone and Tunbridge

Wells NHS Trust: Update.

Summary

This report sets out for the Committees information the ongoing events/
dialogue on the implementation of the Women’s and Children’s Services within
the Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust.

Introduction

1. (1) This report sets out for the Committee’s information the ongoing
stakeholder events being conducted by the South East Coast Strategic Health
Authority as commissioned by the Secretary of State for Health Andrew Lansley
CBE in which he has asked for a report to be presented to him by the end of
September 2010 having engaged with stakeholders again on the issues of
referral made by the Committee which are subject to local assessment and
resolution. (see sub paragraph 2(3) below). Attached as Appendix 1 is the letter
of referral dated 24 February and 18 March 2010 which were responded to on 1
July 2010. This appendix also includes my subsequent letter dated 2 August
2010 and the response dated 23 August 2010.

(2)  Mr Lansley’s letter made it clear that this further assessment and report
should not prejudice the work to open the Pembury Hospital as planned, nor the
current work in establishing services there.

(3) However, the Committee will note that Mr Lansley’s letter was silent
about the provision of Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone Hospital.
There remains considerable objection from the public of Maidstone and the
surrounding area on the Women’s and Children’s Services which will remain at
Maidstone Hospital if these proposals were implemented (see sub paragraph 2
below)

(4) Members of the Committee will be aware that the stakeholder events will
culminate in a meeting of a “Co-Design Group” taking place at the Hop Farm,
Beltring on 22 September 2010 to which Members of this Committee have
been invited to observe or participate.

Progress since the last Meeting of the Committee — 3 September 2010

Public Meeting — 9 September — Maidstone Leisure Centre

2. (1)  The Committee noted at its meeting on 3 September 2010 the
arrangements made by elected Members of the County Council for Maidstone

Page 1



and the local Maidstone Borough Council to a general public meeting at the
Maidstone Leisure Centre on Thursday 9 September 2010.

(2)  This meeting was a significant event in terms of the process set in motion
by Mr Lansley following his letter to me dated 1 July 2010. This meeting to date
has been the sole opportunity for members of the general public to express their
views directly to the Strategic Health Authority and for the Strategic Health
Authority to hear first hand the opposition to the impact on the provision of
Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone Hospital. The meeting
concluded with the overwhelming view that consultant led Women’s and
Children’s Services should remain at Maidstone Hospital.

(3) | appreciate that the re-assessment with stakeholders to see local
resolution to a number of issues referred to the former Secretary of State for
Health Andy Burnham by the Committee was not ideal (through the main
summer holiday period) but having observed the general public meeting
organised by the elected Members of the two Councils in Maidstone | am
personally of the view that local resolution to the Committees points of referral
cannot be achieved through this process. Members of the Committee are
reminded that the points of referral made by the Committee were transport;
growing public concern since the original consultation in 2004; lack of ongoing
communication/engagement with the public and with their own staff; the state of
the Trusts readiness; lack of integration across the Trust; patient choice;
demographics; health inequalities and other decisions relating to these services
taken elsewhere across the country. Set out below in tabular form is my
assessment of the progress made.

Points of Referral Progress on Assessment/Local
Resolution
1. Transport No change since referral — see

appendix 2 the letters and responses
| have received from the Highway
Agency and the County Council
Cabinet Member for Environment,
Highways and Waste.

Unresolved

2. Growing .public concern since the | Public concern continues to grow and
original consultation on the | is enhanced in Maidstone and the
reconfiguration in 2004 surrounding area

Unresolved

3. Lack of ongoing communication | Engagement with NHS Stakeholders
with the public and their own staff as defined by the NHS has taken
place but no discussion with the
general public. The Maidstone
Councillors for both the County
Council and Borough arranged a
general public meeting on 9
September 2010. At this meeting the
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Points of Referral Progress on Assessment/Local
Resolution

Chief Executive of Maidstone and
Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust Glenn
Douglas made a public commitment
for independent engagement with all

staff.

Ongoing
4. The State of the Trusts readiness | No change

Unresolved
5. Lack of integration across the | No change
Trust

Unresolved
6. Patient choice No change

Unresolved
7. Demographics No change

Unresolved
8. Health Inequalities No change

Unresolved
9. Other Independent Reconfiguration | No change
decisions

Unresolved

Answer by the Secretary of State for Health to a question raised by the Helen
Grant Member of Parliament for Maidstone and the Weald — 7 September 2010

(4) The following is summarised from Hansard ..... "If local GPs fail to
support reconfiguration plans en masse — if say 97% fail to do so- what would
be the Secretary of State’s response?”

(5) Mr Lansley “ As | said in response to a previous question, one of the four
criteria that | set out on 21 May was that reconfigurations must have the
support of local general practitioners as the future commissioners of services.
To that extent, a reconfiguration that did not have the support of local general
practices would not be able to meet that test”

Outcome from the Westminster Hall Debate — 14 September 2010
(6) At the conclusion of the debate Health Minister Anne Milton applauded
the campaign to keep Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone Hospital.

She added that Mr Lansley will have the final say at the end of September when
he receives the local assessment he has requested.
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3. New Criteria

(1)  The Committee are also reminded that in his letter to me dated 1 July Mr
Lansley asked that four key tests for service change, which are designed to
build confidence within the service, with patients and communities be applied:-

support from GP commissioners;

strengthened public and patient engagement;

clarity on the clinical evidence base; and

consistency with current and prospective patient choice.

apoow

(2) It is my conclusion in terms of these four tests:-

(a) that the re-configuration as far as Maidstone Hospital is concerned does not
have the support of GPs in Maidstone or the surrounding area (see sub-
paragraph 2 (4) and (5) above and Appendix 3 — letter from the Maidstone
Division of the British Medical Association supports this view)

(b) the surface has barely been touched in terms of public and patient
engagement;

(c) the health economy has set out with clarity the clinical evidence bas for the
reconfiguration. However, | would draw the Committees attention to a National
Institute for Health and Clinical Evidence (NICE) guidance note “Intrapartum
Care” published in September 2007 ..... Evidence statement on economic
evaluation of planning place of birth” “There is at present insufficient evidence to
make a like-for-like comparison of place of birth in terms of clinical
effectiveness. Therefore the model (this refers to the Birthing Unit) cannot
currently inform recommendations for place of birth based on cost-
effectiveness, and better outcomes data are needed to inform future decision
making”

....The GDG was unable to determine whether planning birth in a non-obstetric
setting is as safe as birth in an obstetric unit. This was because the data from
the included studies consistently showed a non-significant increase in perinatal
mortality (including perinatal imortality that is directly related to intarpartum
events) in non-obstetric settings.

Co-Design Event — 22 September 2010

4. This event to which all Members of this Committee have been invited to
attend and participate is a significant event before the response for Mr Lansley
is prepared by the South East Coastal Strategic Health Authority. Attached as
Appendix 4 is a letter from Julia Ross, Director of Strategy and
Communications, NHS West Kent and my subsequent reply.

Conclusion.

5. (1) Members of the Committee have welcomed the opportunity of
attending the stakeholder events which presented a challenge for the Health
economy to arrange through the summer holiday period.
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(2)  Achieving local resolution to the points of referral made by the HOSC has
not proved possible and opposition to the proposals and the impact on the
provision of Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone hospital has
continued to grow.

(3) The Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee has considered very
carefully the four new criteria which the Secretary of State has asked all
reconfigurations (including this one) to address. The Committee has taken into
account the views of GP commissioners in the Maidstone area who are
overwhelmingly opposed to the removal of a consultant led maternity and
paediatric services at Maidstone Hospital.

(4) Many of the original points of referral by the Committee remain
unresolved and frankly cannot be resolved locally. For that reason my
recommendation to the Committee is that the Committee should resolve to:-

(a) Insist that this report and the minute of this meeting and the views of the
Committee are included as an unaltered addendum to the report the South East
Coast Strategic Health Authority is preparing for the Secretary of State for
Health;

(b) in a letter | will prepare separately for the Secretary of State for Health
request that he instigates a full review of this reconfiguration by the Independent
Reconfiguration Panel or takes the decision himself to resolve the issue for the
residents of Kent and in particular Maidstone and the surrounding area.

(c) that this Committee (which serves all the residents of Kent) supports the
residents of Maidstone and the surrounding area for the retention of consultant
led Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone Hospital and asks that a
decision is taken as soon as possible in the best interests of the people of Kent.

Paul D Wickenden - Overview Scrutiny and Localism Manager
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APPENDIX 1

To: Sessions House

The Right Honourable Andy Burnham MP, County Hall

Secretary of State for Health, Maidstone

Department of Health, Kent ME14 1XQ
Richmond House ' DX; 123693 Maidstone 6
79 Whitehall, www.kent.gov.uk/legal
London, SW1A 2NS Direct Dial/Ext. (01622) 694486

Fax: (01622) 694383

Email: paul.wickenden@kent.qov.uk
Date: 24 February 2010

"Dear Secretary of State,

Re: Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS
Trust

| am writing to you on behalf of the Kent Health Overview and Scrutiny Commitiee
(HOSC) to advise you of our decision to exercise the Committee’s power to refer

NHS proposals for substantial change to local health services to you for independent
review. ‘

The Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust (MTW) currently operates from three
acute sites — Maidstone, Kent and Sussex (in Tunbridge Wells) and Pembury.
Pembury is the site of a new PF] hospital which is currently under construction.
Once completed, the Trust will consolidate its services on two acute sites —
Maidstone and Pembury. The Trust plans to remove consultani-led inpatient
obstetric services (including elective and emergency caesarean sections) from
Maidstone in order to centralise them at Pembury. A midwife-led birthing unit
separate from the main hospital building will be provided at Maidstone.

In October 2004, the local NHS produced a consultation document entitled
“Excellence in care, closer to home. The future of services for women and children —
a consultation document.” A Joint Select Committee was established to produce a
response .fo this consultation consisting of representatives from Kent County
Council, East Sussex County Council, Kent District/Borough Councils, East Sussex
District/Borough Councils, and the Patient and Public Involvement Forum. This
response was produced in December 2004. Following this consultation, a Joint
Board Meeting of Maidstone Weald PCT, South West Kent PCT, Sussex Downs and
Weald PCT and Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS. Trust on 23 February 2005
"agreed the plans for the reconfiguration of women’s and children’s services.

Geoff Wild LL.B, Dip.LG, Solicitor
Diretor of Law & Governance
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Since this time, there has been a growth in public concern about the proposals
alongside doubts that some of the project planning assumptions made by the NHS in
2004 are no longer applicable. The HOSC had already agreed to receive an update
on the progress of the broader service redesign at Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells
NHS Trust on 27 November 2009, when a Councillor Call for Action at Maidstone
Borough Council gave a particular focus to the women’s and children’s aspect of the
service redesign plans. The Minutes of thxs meeting are enclosed.

At the November meeting, the HOSC agreed to establish a Task and Finish Group to
examine the plans for women's and children’s services at MTW. The report of the

- Task and Finish Group is enclosed. This report was presented o the HOSC at its
meeting of 19 February 2010, during which evidence was also received from MTW,
NHS West Kent, South East Coast Ambulance Service NHS Trust and a range of
other stakeholders. Due io the Committee’s ongoing concerns about the plans, and
our inability to reach a local resolution, the HOSC voted to refer this issue to you.
The Minutes of the meeting will be avallable in due course and will be sent on to you
as soon as possible.

In summary form, the ten main grounds on which the Committee believes a referral
is justified are as follows:

1 Transport. When the response to the 2004 consultation was produced, it
was assumed that improvements to the A228 connecting Maidstone and
Pembury would be made by the time the new hospital was due to be
completed. The plans are for women's and children’s services to move into
the new hospital in January 2011, but the new road scheme is unlikely to be
progressed until 2014, at the earliest. The Committee understands that the
majority of transfers of women in labour from the planned midwife-led birthing
unit at Maidstone Hospital will not be made under emergency ‘blue~hght’
conditions, and that these small number of cases may not be directed to
Pembury, but the Committee still feels that the transport connection between
the two sites is currently unsatisfactory and transfers that are too long will be
distressing and not in the best interest of women.

2. Original consultation. Although the HOSC formed part of the Joint Select
Committee that produced a response to the 2004 consuitation, there remain
questions held by many local people about just how effectively the NHS
presented a range of alternatives and engaged the public, particularly in the
Maidstone area.

3. Lack of ongoing communication/engagement with public. Since the local
NHS agreed these plans in 2005, there has been a lack of information coming

Geoff Wild LL.B, Dip.L.G, Solicitor
Diretor of Law & Governance
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out of MTW to explain what progress was being made, and what the practical
impact of these changes will be. This has led to a lot of confusion in the
public mind and has led to a degree of loss of public confidence in the Trust.
The PCT and Trust has failed to convince the local community of the validity
of their plans.

. 4. Lack of ongoing communication/engagement with staff. Similarly, the
Task and Finish Group heard from a number of members of staff at the Trust
that they too have not been kept up to date with developments and have often
felt excluded from the unfolding decision making process. Evidence has been
provided by several consultants, along with others, of their reasons for
dissatisfaction. All this may potentially be having an impact on staff morale.

5. State of Trust’s readiness. The Committee is not confident that the Trust
will be able to provide all the relevant services in facilities that are fit for
purpose by the intended deadlines. The Task and Finish Group understands
that planning permission has yet to be requested for the midwife-led birthing
unit at Maidstone, and the Committee has yet to receive a finalised list of
where all services will be provided in the new two-site configuration (this
includes services being provided in the community as well).

6. Lack of integration across the Trust. MTW was formed in 2000, but over-
the course of the subsequent decade -appears to have done little to integrate
the staff and cultures at the two geographical ends of the- Trust, Maidstone
and Tunbridge Wells. This may have a negative impact on patient care'when
services are centralised on one site and staff are asked to relocate.

7. Patient choice. One of the main concerns of the Task and Finish Group was
the lack of promotion of patient choice as it relates to women’s and children’s
services. There is a public perception that going to Pembury will be the only
option for some services, and this will de facto be the case if women are not
informed of the range of choices. This is not directly the responsibility of
MTW, but is something that needs addressing before any changes are fully
implemented.

8. Demographics. Since the ongmal consultation was carried out, Maidsfone
has been awarded Government Growth.Point status which will significantly
increase thé local housing stock and population, with a consequent belief that
full hospital services should continue to be provided at Maidstone Hospital.

9. Health Inequalities. Connected with the point above, the Maidstone area -
has some of the most deprived areas in the county with high rates of teenage
pregnancy. These women are excluded from exercising choice through lack
of money and their own transportation and will require a full service locally
more than any other.

10.0ther IRP decisions. Finally, we would like to point out that a number of
recent decisions by the Independent Reconfiguration Panel have decided

Geoff Wild LL.B, Dip.L.G, Solicitor
Dlretor of Law & Govemance
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against analogous plans to centralise obstetric services, such as those in East
Sussex.

HOSC is not against change where it is necessary and the Commitiee recognises
that there are real pressures faced by the NHS which often require substantial
changes in order o be able to provide the best service possible. However, the Kent
HOSC is not convinced that the present situation is one of these cases. We

therefore ask you to give careful consideration to our request that this decision be
reviewed.

As | have said, the Minutes of the 27 November 2009 meeting and the report of the
Task and Finish Group are appended in support of our request and we will send you
the Minutes of the 19 February 2010 meeting as soon as they become available. If
you would like any additional information to support the referral or have queries
about specific aspects of the evidence, please contact Paul Wickenden, Overview,
Scrutiny and Localism Manager, in the first instance on 01622 694486 or at
paul.wickenden@kent.gov.uk.

I look forward fo hearing from you.

Yours sincerely
5%%(}/ Mg

Councillor Godfrey Horne MBE
Chairman : o
. Health Overview and Scrutiny Commitiee

Cc:

Glenn Douglas, Chief Executive, Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust
Tony Jones, Chairman, Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust

Steve Phoenix, Chief Executive, NHS West Kent

David Griffiths, Chairman, NHS West Kent

Candy Morris CBE, Chief Executive, NHS South East Coast

Kate Lampard, Chairman, NHS South East Coast

Geoff Wild LL.B, Dip.LG, Salicitor
Diretor of Law & Governance .
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Sessions House

James Skelly, County Hall

Head of NHS Reconfiguration, Maidstone

Depariment of Health, Kent ME14 1XQ

Quarry House DX: 123693 Maidstone 6
Quarry Hill, www.kent.gov.uk/legal
Leeds, LS2 7TUE Direct Dial/Ext: (01622) 694486

Fax: (01622) 694383

Lega & emocratlc Services

Email: paul.wickenden@kent.gov.uk

Date: 18 March 2010

Dear Mr Skelly,

Women’s and Children’s Services at Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS
Trust

Thank you for your letter dated 12 March relating to the referral by the Health
Overview and Scrutiny Committee at Kent County Council of the plans for the
substantial variation to women’s and children’s services at Maidstone and Tunbridge
Wells NHS Trust.

| am disappointed that although you acknowledge the Committee’s right to refer
- matters of this kind to the Secretary of State for Health, this issue is being protracted
and we have had no indication that as yet the referral has been laid before the
Secretary of State personally for a decision in this important matter.

To clarify this matter, the primary grounds of referral are under section 4(7) of The
Local Authority (Overview and Scrutiny Committees Health Scrutiny Functions)
Regulations 2002 (No. 3048). As my original letter made clear, there remain
questions about the original consultation, but the other nine main grounds which
were outlined all provide support for the case that ‘the proposal would not be in the
interests of the health service in the area of the committee’s local authority.” For your
convenience, the original letter of referral is enclosed as this explains these main
grounds in detail.

In large part due to the lack of ongoing effective communication of the developing
proposals and dearth of effective local engagement, it may have taken time for public
concerns to manifest themselves, but once the level of public unhappiness became
apparent the Committee set up a Task and Finish Group to explore the issues further
and to see if there were any grounds for local compromise.

Geoff Wild LL.B, Dip.LG, Solicitor
Diretor of Law & Governance
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This process led to the unanimous decision by the Health Overview and Scrutiny
Committee on 19 February to refer this matter to the Secretary of State for Health.
The draft Minutes of this meeting are now available and are enclosed for your
information.

Section 4(7) states the Committee ‘may report to the Secretary of State in writing
who may make a final decision on the proposal and require the local NHS body to
take such action, or desist from taking such action, as he may direct.” It is to him we
now look for a resolution.

I trust this provides the clarity you were seeking. If you have any further questions,
please contact Paul Wickenden, Overview, Scrutiny and Localism Manager, in the
first instance on 01622 694486 or at paul.wickenden@kent.gov.uk.

| look forward to hearing from you.

Yours sincerely

faitene

Councillor Godfrey Horne MBE
Chairman
Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Geoff Wild LL.B, Dip.L.G, Solicitor
Diretor of Law & Governance
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From the Rt Hon Andrew Lansley CBE MP
Secretary of State for Health

| @ Department
Q. 7 of Health

Richmond Hi
POC1_514447 : 79 Witehall
London
i SWIA 2NS
Councillor Godfrey Horne MBE l
Chaitman Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee ek
Legal & Democratic Services
- Session House
County Hall
Maidstone
Kent ME14 1XQ
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REFERRAL FROM KENT HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY
COMMITTEE (WOMEN’S AND CHILDREN’S SERVICES AT MATDSTONE
AND TUNBEDIGE WELLS NHS TRUST)

Tharik you for your letters of 24 February 2010 and 18 March 2010 to Andy
Burnham respectively in which you formally refer proposals for the reconfiguration
of women’s and children’s setvices at Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust.

As set out in his letter of 24 March 2010, the previous Secretary of State for Health
asked the Independent Reconfiguration Panel (IRP) to provide him with initial advice
on your Committes’s referral.

The Panel has now completed its initial assessment and shared its advice with me.

A copy of the Panel’s advice is éppended to this letter. Their advice will be
published on their website on 1. July 2010 (www.irpanel.org.uk).

In order to make a decision on this matter, I have considered the concerns raised by
your Committee and have taken into account the IRP’s advice.

Grounds for referral by Kent HOSC

AGOL1.07
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Essentially, your referral covers ten main grounds all of which are dealt with
individually below.

Transport

You believe that when the response to the 2004 consultation was produced, you
assumed that improvements to the A228 connecting Maidstone and Pembury would
be made by the time the new hospital was due to be compleied. The plans are
women’s and children’s services to move info the new hospital by January 2011, but |
you believe the new road scheme is unlikely to progress until 2014 at the earliest.
Your Committee understands that the majority of transfers for women in labour from
the planned midwife led birthing unit at Maidstone hospital will not be made under
emergency blue light conditions, and that these small number of cases may not be
directed to Pembury. However, your Committee still feels that the transport
connection between the two sites is currently unsatisfactory and transfers that are too
long will be distressing and not in the best interest of women.

The IRP considets transport is a matter for local assessment and advancements in
dialogue and any subsequent planning should be realised through further engagement
with both the local NHS and the local community.

Original consultation

In your referral letter, you state that although the HOSC formed part of the Joint
Select Committee that produced a response to the 2004 consultation, you believe
there remain guestions held by many local people about just how effectively the NHS
presented a range of alternatives and engaged the public, particularly in the
Maidstone area.

In their initial advice the IRP describe the fact that this consultation took place in
2004 and it is noted in the first point of the IRP view that the proposals were
supported by the HOSC as part of a joint select committee.

Tunderstand the decision about the firture of local obstetrics was taken by the Primary
Care Trusts (PCTs) that preceded West Kent PCT.

I note the PCTs consulted the public on the future shape of maternity services in West
Kent and the consultation indicated there was a strong desite for a service, that

included both midwife led and consultant led elements. Although the 2005 decision
(following consultation in 2004) to proceed with the changes to services was

AG01.07
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endotsed by the then Joint HOSC, the current HOSC established a task and finish
group back in. November 2009 to re-examine the changes.

This group indicated that while it believes the original decision made by the then
Joint HOSC to support the proposals was tight; it wanted plans to be referred to the
Secretary of State for Health in light of what it considered growing public concern
over recent months.

Lack of ongoing communication/engagement with the public

Your referral goes on to say that since the local NHS agreed these plans back in 2005,
you believe there has been a lack of information coming out of Maidstone and
Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust to explain what progress had been made and what the
placﬁoal impact of the changes will be. You believe this has led to a lot of confusion
in the public mind and has led to a degree of loss of public confidence in the trust.
You go on to state further that the PCT and the trust have failed to convince the local
cominunity of the validity of their plans.

This is an issue which I have now asked the local NHS to remedy in consultation
with the local authorities and others

Lack of communication/engagement with staff

- Similarly your referral goes_on fo_say that the task.and finish group heard fiom a

number of members of staff at the trust that they too had not been kept up to date
with developments and have felt excluded from the unfolding decision making
process. Evidence has ben provided by several consultants, along with others, of
their reasons for dissatisfaction. You suggest that all this may potentially be having
an impact on staff morale,

The IRP considers that the communication and engagement with staff is essentially a
matter for local assessment, and to be realised through further engagement with the
appropriate staff.

State of trust’s readiness

You say your Committee is not confident that the trust will be able to provide all the
relevant services in facilities that ave fit for purpose by the intended deadlines. The
task and ﬁmsh gmup undelstands that planmng permlssmn has yet to be requested for

the-mi e & x on ot the Committee has

AG01.07
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yet to receive a finalised list of where all services will be provided in the new two site
configuration (this points to services being provided in the community as well).

In their advice, the IRP states that the state of the trust’s readiness is an issue v
concerning implementation of the proposals and is therefore the responsibility of the
local NHS to manage.

Lack of integration across the trust

MTW was formed in 2000. However, your Committee believes over the course of
the subsequent decade appears to have done little to integrate the staff and cultures at
the two geographical ends of the trust (i.e. Maidstone and Tunbmdge Wells). You
believe this may have a negative impact on patient care when services are centlahsed
on one site and staff are asked to relocate.

This is an issue concerning mplementaﬂon of the propos als and is the responsibility
of the local NHS to address.

Patient choice

You say one of the main concerns raised by the task and finish group was what is
believes was the lack of promotion of patient choice as it relates to women’s and
children’s services. There is a public perception that going to Pembury will be the
only option for some services and this will de facto be the case if women are not
informed about the range of choices available to them. You say yourself this is not
directly the responsibility of the trust, but you feel it is something that needs
addressing before any changes are fully implemented.

The IRP states that the inclusion of birthing centres at both Pembury and Maidstone
is acknowledged as being part of the consultation process and as such as patt of the-
proposals supported by the HOSC as part of a joint select committee. I have asked the
local NHS, in its further work, specifically to-address how prospective maternal
choice can be met, consistent with clinical safety,

Demographics
Since the original consultation was carried out back in 2004, Maidstone has been
awarded government growth point status, which will significantly increase the local

housing stock and population, with your consequent belief that full hospital services
should continue to be provided at Maidstone hospital,

AG01.07
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Again, the IRP believes this is a matter for local assessment and for further
engagement with the local community as implementation moves forward and I
suppott this assessment.

Health inequalities

Connected with the point above, the Maidstone area has some of the most deprived

areas in the county with high rates of feenage pregnancy. You believe these women
are excluded from exercising choice through lack of money and their own transport

and as such will require a full service locally more than any other.

The TRP believes this is a matter for local assessment and for further engagement
with the local community and I support this.

Other IRP decisions

You point out in your refetral that a number of recent decisions by the IRP against
analogous plans to centralise obstetric services, such as those in East Sussex.

Essentially and perhaps most importantly, each referral from any Health Overview
and Scrutiny Committee is considered on its own metits. This is something, which I
strongly believe in. Bach case for change is vitally important to the people who are
reliant on its services.

IRP advice

Essentially, the IRP believes this referral is not suitable for fll review. The Panel
believes it is in the best interests of the local health service for any outstanding issues
raised by your task and finish group should be tackled locally. I have asked the local
NHS to engage with you and with clinicians, local GPs and patient groups, to
consider the proposals and their implementation and specifically examine the
reservations you have raised.

Conclusion

Based on the IRP’s initial assessment of all the documentation provided by your

" Committee and the local NHS, I support in full the TRP’s advice. Both the trust and

NHS South East Coast have confirmed there have been no changes
to the original 2004 proposals. :

AG0LO7
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However, since the advice was submitted to my predecessor on 5 May, L have set
further criteria against which changes should be judged. As T have asked to be done
in other circumstances across England, I want now to ensure that service changes
reflect these new criteria.

I believe it is vital for patients and service users of the NHS that through these criteria
changes must focus on improving patient cutcomes and they must be based on sound
clinical evidence, reflect current and prospective choice for the patient and have
support and backing from GP commissioners.

On this basis, I am asking the local NES to engage again with clinicians, the local
authorities, local GPs and patient groups, to consider the proposals and their
implementation. This should encompass the further assessments recommended by the
IRP and should examine specifically the reservations you have raised.

I have asked the SHA to report to me within two months, This further assessment and
report should not prejudice the work to open the Pembury Hospital as planned, nor
the cutrent work in establishing services there. '

Thope, based on that report, it will be possible for me to be assured concerning the

proposals for services concerning Maidstone & Tunbridge Wells Trust and their
- compatibility with future needs for the area.

1 am copying this letter to:

Candy Mortis, Chief Executive, NHS South East Coast

Steve Phoenix, Chief Executive, NHS West Kent :

Glenn Douglas, Chief Executive, Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust
Dr Peter Barrett, Chair, IRP

'\aw “w "“"LA/\ ~
ANDREW LANSLEY CBE

AG 0107
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Godfrey Horne MIBE

Chairman: Health Overview & Scrutiny Commillee
Member for Tonbridge .

44 Royal Avenue, Tonbridge, Kent TN9 2DB

The Rt Hon Andrew Lansley CBE MP
Secretary of State for Health
Depariment of Health

Richmond House

79 Whitehall

London SW1A 2NS

2 August 2010
Dear Secretary of State

Womens and Childrens Services — Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust

I am in receipt of your reply to the referral sent to you on the Womens and Childrens
Services — Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust by my Health Overview &
Scrutiny Committee. This was reported in full to my recent Committee meeting on
23" July, complete with the advice you had received from the Independent
Reconfiguration Panel. Some Members of my Commiitee with their County divisions
in the Maidstone area expressed their bitter disappointiment. They were not mindful
to accept that all the 10 poinis raised with you had been properly addressed. |
believe you will be aware of their disquiet and that their thoughts will have been
brought to your attention by the new Member of Parliament for Maidsione & The

- Weald, Helen Grant. It would seem most likely that they will be arranging public

meetings in the Maidstone area to explore any opportunity that there may be to
retain some of the Maternity Services that are due to be changed in Maidstone or
transferred to new Pembury Hospital in Tunbridge Wells.

My Health Overview Scrutiny Commitiee is formed of a wide variety of Elected
Members from across the County of Kent who reflect the views of those local people
who elect them. This Committee is disappointed that in referring these matters t0
you that your reply to me is not bringing closure on the issues as had been hoped.

- Can | assure you that in moving forward we will seek to ensure that the 4 criteria you

have asked to be taken into account in any Reconfiguration of Women’s and
Children’s Services are borne in mind by the Strategic Health Authority in the report
back to you which you have requested. We do not believe that all the 10 points
raised as the basis for this Commitiee’s referral have been adequately dealt.
Indeed, some of these issues are not local matters e.g. the dualling of the A21.

We will do all that we can to ensure that the requirements identified in your letter are
carried out in full and will let you have any evidence / detail that can be provided to
show that there is a genuine call to ameliorate reduction of services as planned in
the Maidstone area realising that any such evidence will need to be clinically based.
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Yours sincerely

Godirey Horne MBE
Chairman
Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee
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From the Rl Hou Andrew Lansley CBE MP

Secretary of State jor Hedlth . . D H - D € p CI I3 tm ern i'
- %@:ﬂ of Health

5 ' : Riohmond H
POC1_530209 . . . 790 l;%?;;ha"ause-
. . o Laondan
- Godfrey Horne - : . . : SH'I2 2NS
Chair Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee Tel: 020 7210 3000
"Kent County Council R . mb-sofs@dh.gsigov.ule
Merbers® Suite Sessions House :
County Hall
Maidstone
Kent ME14 1XQ

| : 2N e G 2010
.‘”\)J&J CW PV . ,23Auugn1

Thank you for your letter of the 2 Augﬁst 2010,

T am aware that a§ you mention in youf letter, Maidstone based members of Kent County

* Coteil will meet in public with NHS South East Coast, PCT and trust representatives on 9

Septembet 2010. I hope this will be a constiuctive opﬁbrh}nity 1o discuss the changes as

 they proceed to implemeritation.

E As you know, I have asked NEIS South Bast Coast to report to me at the end of September

2010.

Tn this report, I will expect NELS South East Coast to reﬂect:upon the views of your

‘commiites. AS you are aware, strengthened public and local authority engagement is a key
- part of the four tests. I expect all plarmed and ongoeing sefvice reconfigurations to meet,

As you point out, ybur committes has representation from across Kent and I am keen to

ensure that the interests of the whole population in West Kent affected by these changes are
best served as implementation proceeds. : )

Vol raise the issue of the A21 dudlling, Iam assured by local NHS organisations that
adequate access to the Pembury hospital site is not dependent on any planned road
developments. As you may be awate, the Chair of Maidstone & Tunbridge Wells NHS
Trust has written to me on this issue and I have rioted lis and yeur concerns.

S prtsaho

AG 19,08
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APPENDIX 2

Godirey Horne MBE

Chairman: Health Overview & Scrutiny Commitiee
Member for Tonbridge

44 Royal Avenue, Tonbridge, Kent TN9 2DB

Mr Graham Link
Project Manager
Highways Agency
Federated House
London Road
Dorking

Surrey RH4 1SZ

13 August 2010

Dear Mr Link

Consultation on the Reconfiguration of Health Services in NMaidstone and
Tunbridge Wells

You will be aware of the local public interest presently focussed on the p}ans
proposed for the Reconfiguration of Health Services in the Maidstone and Tunbndge
Wells area pending the opening of the new PFI Hospital at Pembury.

- Highway issues are a major concerm and | write to ask for clarification as to the up-

to-date position regarding the AZ21 proposals to duelling that section of the road
between Castle Hill, Tonbridge and the roundabout at Longfield Road.

Highway issues were one of the 10 items identified by my Health Overview and
Scrutiny Committee when referring this matter recently to the Secretary of State for
his caonsideration.

Your help in providing relevant information would be much appreciated ar_nd would
assist my Commitiee when answering questions which may be asked of this matter
at this present time.

Yours sincerely

Godfrey Horne MBE
Chairman
Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee
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Our ref: " Chris Bacon
Your ref: Project Manager
‘ 2A

Federated House
London Road

Mr Godfrey Horne, Dorking RH4 1SZ
Chairman : Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee .
Kent Gounty Council . Direct Line: 01306 878448

Members Suite
Sessions House,
County Hall,
Maidsione

Kent ME14 1XQ

17 August 2010

Dear wir Horme
A21 TONBRIDGE — PENMBURY DUALLING

Thank you for your letter of 1_3“‘ August to Graham Link relating to the. Consultation on the

Reconfiguration of Health Services in Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells and requesting details of
the current position with the above scheme

Draft Orders to authorise the route of the dual carriageway improvement, the consequential
alterations to the local side road network and the compulsory acquisition of land were published
on 11" December 2009. At that fime it was anticipated that if the scheme was approved,
construction could start towards the end of 2011 or beginning of 2012 and be completed by the
end of 2013. ’ )

The draft Orders were apen for objection and comment untik 5" March 2010 and as a
consequence of objections received, the Secretaries of State for Transport and for Communities
and Local Government decided fo hold & Public Inquiry which was planned to commence on
131 July 2010. However at the end of May it was announced that the Departmient of Transport’s
2010/11 budget had been reduced and this was followed on 10" June by an announcement by
the Secretaries of State that the Public Inquiry for. the scheme was to be postponed and the
scheme reviewed in the Government Spending Review in the Autumn.

Details of the review are expecfed to be announced towards the end of October. In the
meantime further details of the scheme are available on the Highways Agency's website at
hﬁp:llwww.highways.gov.uklroads!projectsl4003.aspx

Yours sincerely

——
Byl

Chris Bacon

MP South Project Manager - Dorking

Email: chris.bacon@highways.gsi.gov.uk

—

vou),
o %
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Godfrey Horne MBE

Chairman: Health Overview & Serutiny Commitiee
Nember for Tonbridge

44 Royal Avenue, Tonbridge, Kent TN9 2DB

Nick Chard

Cabinet Member for Environment, Highways & Waste
c/o Members' Desk

Sessions House

County Hall

13 August 2010
Dear Nick

Consultation on the Reconfiguration of Health Services in Maidstone and
Tunbridge Wells

You will be aware of the local public interest presently focussed on the plans
proposed for the Reconfiguration of Health Services in the Maidstone and Tunbridge
Wells area pending the opening of the new PFI Hospital at Pembury.

Highway issues are a major concern and | write to ask for clarification as o the up-
to-date position regarding possible improvemenis to the A228 between Maidsione

and Tunbridge Wells, including the Colts Hill Bypass, planned for ihe next 5 to
10 years.

This issue was one of the 10 items identified by my Health Overview and Scrutiny

Gormmittee when referring this matter recently fo the Secretary of State for his
consideration. : ‘

Your help in providing relevant information would be much appreciated and would
assist my Committee when answering questions which may be asked of this matter
at this present fime.

A similar request for information is being sent to the Highways Agency for up-to-date
information on the A21 proposals to duel that section of the road between Castle Hill,
Tonbridge and the roundabout at Longfield Road.

Yours sincerely

Godirey Horne MBE
Chairman
Health Overview & Scrutiny Commitiee

CGC: David Brazier

Alan Marsh
Paul Wickenden
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APPENDIX 3

MAIDSTONE DIVISION BMA

Hon. Secretary: Dr Roger Hart

30 Ashford Road,
Bearsted,
Kent. ME14 4LP
. ™ 01622 737165
E-mail: roger.hart@onetel.net
Mrs Candy Morris,
Chief Executive,
South East Coast Strategic Health Authority,
York House,
18-20 Massetis Rd.,
Horley,
Surrey RH6 7DE
4™ September 2010
Dear Mrs Morris,

Re: Women’s and Children’s Services and Reconfiguration

As hon. secretary of the Maidstone Division of the BMA, I have been asked to write and
inform you formally as to how the Division feels about the proposed reconfiguration of women’s and
children’s services. The executive felt that it would be wrong just to give their views on the
reconfiguration as they might not be representative of all members of the profession. The GPs had
informed the executive that they had not been consulted on this matter.

Thus it was decided earlier this summer that the division would carry out a survey of all GPs,
whether or not they were members of the BMA. The results of this survey have been widely
publicised in the media. There was a 77% response rate. This was quite remarkable as the survey was
undertaken in holiday time! It also showed that 97% of the GPs voted against the proposed
reconfiguration. This incontrovertible result must surely mean that the proposed move to Pembury
Hospital of the obstetric and paediatric units cannot possibly go ahead in today’s climate.

The Maidstone Division of the BMA most strongly opposes the proposed reconfiguration of
women’s and children’s services.

Yours sincerely,

Roger Hart (Hon. Secretary)

Copy to:
Mr Glenn Douglas, Chief Executive, MTW NHS Trust, Maidstone Hospital, Hermitage Lane, Maidstone. Kent. ME16 9QQ
M)V[r Steve Phoenix, Chief Executive, West Kent PCT, Wharf House, Medway Wharf Rd., Tonbridge, Kent TN9 IRE
Clir Godfrey Horne, Chairman of KCC, HOSC, KCC, Sessions House, County Hall, Maidstone, ME14 1XQ
Clir Paulina Stockell, Chairman of Maidstone Borough Council External Scrutiny Committee, 5-11 London Road
Maidstone. ME16 8HR .
Helen Grant MP
MASH Chairman
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APPENDIX 4

We Ken

Wharf House

By E-mail Medway Wharf F!oad

Clir Godfrey Horne T°“brl'(d9":

Chairman NG 1%"E
Kent Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee

. Direct Dial Number: 01732 375276

cc: Paul Wickenden Fax: 01732 362525

8 September 2010

Dear Godfrey

I'm writing following the meeting of the Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee last
Friday, 3 September.

| understand that there was some confusion amongst the Councillors about the public
engagement process the NHS in West Kent is currently undertaking in respect of
changes to Women & Children’s Services in the south of our patch. For the avoidance
of doubt | wish to emphasise again that we are actively working to engage as wide an
audience as possible and this includes, as you know, dialogue with your own
Committee and direct meetings with both Maidstone Borough Council and MASH.

HOSC Members have an open invitation to observe any or all of the processes of
engagement we are undertaking and indeed to date Councillors have attended 8 out of
the 13 focus groups that have taken place. The meeting on 22 September is an open
event for all who wish to attend. Invitations have been sent directly to key stakeholders
including Maidstone Borough Council, MASH (who have declined any involvement in

~ the process) and Kent County Council. Of course we have also invited a wide range of
clinicians, patient representatives and local authorities. | would like once again to
extend an invitation to your Members to engage in the co-design process and to attend
this meeting if they wish, as observers or participants.

In addition to direct invitations we have widely publicised opportunities for engagement
through the local media and other channels including our own Health Network, which
has over 800 members, and the Kent LINk. We have also run a campaign in
conjunction with the Kent Messenger to invite people to submit any questions or
comments they have for the NHS to respond to.

| understand some of your Members felt that our engagement has not been as inclusive
and open as they would like. | would categorically deny this; further, | would invite all
your Members to publicise as widely as they can the opportunities that are available to
their constituents. If it would be helpful | can supply you with information leaflets for
your Members to distribute. | would also be more than happy to supply you with lists of

Chairman: David GriﬂitE Chief Ex§cutive: Steve Phoenix
age




those people we’ve approached and have responded to invitations to get involved in the
process.

I should be grateful if you would once again publicise the meeting on 22™ September to
your Members — it will take place between 1 — 5 p.m. at the Hop Farm in Paddock
Wood. This will be the forum where we draw together the wide range of feedback we
have received and the issues that have been raised through focus groups, 1:1
interviews and the various meetings we’ve attended, and with stakeholders jointly build
solutions to the key issues and risks identified. | would be grateful if you could confirm
who will be attending from the HOSGC for catering purposes; you may either let me know
directly or e-mail Emma Cain (emma.cain@wkpct.nhs.uk) who is organising the event.

Finally, if there are specific individuals or groups Members of your Committee feel have
not been invited or involved sufficiently we would be more than happy to approach them
directly to ensure they have an opportunity to participate in these important discussions.

| look forward to hearing from you.

Yours sincerely,

Qﬂé??é

Julia Ross
Director of Strategy & Communications
Executive Lead for Mental Health, Learning Disabilities, Social & Self Care

Page 30



Godfrey Horne MBE

Chairman: Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee
Member for Tonbridge .

44 Royal Avenue, Tonbridge, Kent TN9 2DB

Julia Ross Men?bersI:ISuite
Director of Strategy & Communications Sessions House
. . . oy County Hall
Executive Lead for Mental Health, Learning Disability, Maidstone
Social Self Care ' Kent ME14 1XQ
NHS West Kent Tel: 01622 694434
Wharf House ‘ gax: 011622 63421(12  @lent govaik
~-mail: members.des cent.gov.u
Medway Wharf Road
Tonbridge

Kent TNS 1RE
9 September 2010

Dear Julia
Women & Children's Services
Thank you for your e-mail as of 8 September with the details it contained.

| am most grateful to you for confirming that the meeting to be held at the Hop Fa'rm
on 22 September is open to all Members of my Health Overview and Scrutiny
- Committee.

If you would be kind enough to send some pamphlets that you may have on this
meeting to Paul Wickenden here at County Hall then I will be in a position to
distribute those to any Members who are attending my HOSC meeting set for the
20 September.

In the meantime | am asking that confirmation that my Members may attend your
22 September meeting is sent to all Members of HOSC so that there can be no
doubt that they may attend if they so wish.

~ With my best wishes and thanks.

Yours sincerely

PpGodfrey Horne MBE
Chairman :
Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee

ce! Paul Wickenden
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